AUDIT COMMITTEE

MONDAY 25 SEPTEMBER 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Lishman, Mrs Parsons, Stockdale, Stothard and Tweedie 

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson - Finance and Performance Management



Portfolio Holder



Councillor Mrs Bowman - Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder (until 11.00 am)


Mr Mark Heap – District Auditor and Relationship Manager


Ms Tina Meyer – Audit Manager


Mr Jim Rooney and Mr Jonathan Nulty – Institute of Public Finance (IPF) Consultancy


Mr Ben Spinks, I&DeA

AUC.36/06
WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting, in particular, Mr Ben Spinks who was in attendance as part of the Peer Review visit, and Mr Mark Heap, District Auditor and Relationship Manager.

The Chairman added that she would permit those members of staff present for the Independent Review of Financial Management to ask questions should they so wish.

AUC.37/06
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Hendry. 

AUC.38/06
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any reference to Carlisle Housing Association because she was a Board Member of the Association.

AUC.39/06
MINUTES

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Audit Committee held on 17 July and 2 August 2006 be received and signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meetings.

AUC.40/06
MINUTES OF CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
The Minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 7 September 2006 were submitted for information.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes be noted.

AUC.41/06
AUDIT COMMISSION – ANNUAL GOVERNANCE REPORT
(a) The Chairman drew Member’s attention to the Audit Commission’s draft Annual Governance Report (dated September 2006) covering the audit of the City Council for the year ended 31 March 2006, copies of which had been circulated with the Agenda for the meeting.
A revised version of the report had just been received, which neither Members nor Officers had had the opportunity to read in detail.  In those circumstances, the Chairman suggested that consideration of that item of business be adjourned until Thursday 28 September 2006 at 9.30 am.

Mr Heap, District Auditor and Relationship Manager, then presented his report (as circulated with the Agenda for the meeting) drawing attention to the purpose and scope thereof.  Although a number of outstanding issues remained to be resolved, work on the financial statements was now substantially complete. Subject to the satisfactory conclusion of the work outstanding, he anticipated being able to issue an unqualified opinion on the financial statements by the 30 September 2006 deadline.

Work on the authority’s arrangements to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources was progressing and the auditors were in the process of completing the outstanding elements relating to a review of the overall arrangements in respect of Data Quality, Gershon Savings and Whole of Government Accounts as that information became available.

Mr Heap anticipated being able to issue his value for money conclusion by the end of September that, in all significant aspects, the City Council made proper arrangements to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources for the year ending 31 March 2006 with two exceptions. 

The first exception had arisen because during 2005/06 the Council did not have arrangements in place to maintain a sound system of internal control;    the second exception because prior to March 2006 the Council did not put in place arrangements for managing performance against budgets and regularly testing financial systems.   

Members’ attention was also drawn to the draft report setting out the proposed wording of the value for money conclusion attached at Appendix 5 to the report.

Referring to the qualitative aspects of accounting practices and financial reporting, Mr Heap indicated that he was happy to recognise the improvements put in place this year in that regard.  He added that he had received sufficient assurance on the bank reconciliation for it not to compromise his opinion this year.

Details of other matters of governance interest, the text of the required letter of representation and next steps were also provided.

In conclusion, Mr Heap drew attention to a number of recommendations contained within the report. The Action Plan attached at Appendix 7 was in the process of being updated.

Arrangements had been established for monthly monitoring meetings with the Chief Executive to ensure that a positive and constructive dialogue on audit issues continued throughout the year.  The Audit Commission remained committed to helping the authority address the issues identified in the report.

Finally, Mr Heap recorded his thanks to the Council’s finance staff for their work and assistance throughout the audit process.

(b) The Director of Corporate Services, Mrs Brown, submitted report FS.43/06 providing an initial response to the Audit Commission’s draft Annual Governance Report, also known as the International Standards of Auditing (ISA)+260 Report.

Working papers relative to the 2005/06 Statement of Accounts had been provided to the Audit Commission on 3 July 2006.  A first meeting between the Head of Financial Services, the Chief Accountant and the Commission took place on 7 July, with progress meetings being held on a weekly basis in August/September 2006.  A 2005/06 Statement of Accounts Audit Action Plan had been maintained throughout the process to more effectively manage the provision of information to the auditors (Appendix 2 referred).  Financial Services Officers had and continued to treat all requests for information as a priority.

The response to the Auditor’s comments on the Financial Statements was as detailed within that report.

Mrs Brown advised that following further work on the 2005/06 bank reconciliation the unresolved difference was £935 as at 31 March 2006 and the intention was to request that that non-material amount be written off in order that the 2006/07 position was not affected.  

Apart from the brought forward issue from 2005/06, the 2006/07 bank reconciliation balanced and was balanced on a daily basis.  Work was also being undertaken to produce ‘traditional’ bank reconciliation format on a monthly basis.

In response, Mr Heap said that he was happy to work with Mrs Brown to move the bank reconciliation forward.  He reiterated previous advice that the issue had been around the traditional format, rather than the size of the un‑reconciled balance.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive stated that Mr Heap’s comments were pleasing and the direction of travel very positive for the Council.

Mr Heap undertook to attend or be represented at the reconvened meeting of the Committee on 28 September 2006.  The Portfolio Holder for Finance and Performance Management said that he was happy with those arrangements.

The Chairman stressed the need to ensure that all was in place to meet the 30 September 2006 deadline.  A copy of the revised Annual Governance Report would be hand delivered/e‑mailed to Members of the Committee by Wednesday of that week.

RESOLVED – (1) That the initial response to the Audit Commission’s draft Annual Governance Report be noted.   

(2) That consideration of the Annual Governance Report be deferred pending receipt by the Committee of the revised version of the report.

(3) That the Committee would reconvene at 9.30 am on Thursday 28 September 2006 to consider the revised Annual Governance Report.

AUC.42/06
SUMMARY STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS
Pursuant to Minute AUC.15/06, the Chief Accountant, Miss Taylor, presented report FS.44/06 considering the options available to the Council to design a summary Statement of Accounts which would be easily understood by stakeholders, such as partner organisations, council tax payers and local businesses.

Miss Taylor reported that many examples of best practice were available to the Council to develop the statement and drew attention to an extract of information from the full Statement of Accounts for 2005/06 relevant to the exercise, and examples of summary of accounts from Inverclyde Council and Wychavon District Council, which had both won awards at national level for the presentational style.

Clearly the interpretation of the summary statement of accounts could be considerably enhanced through the use of simple presentation techniques and their use of charts and diagrams.

The Use of Resources process required consultation to be carried out on the local requirements for the production of that type of statement.  Therefore, in addition to the views of Members on their preferred options, further consultations with the Citizens Panel and other relevant organisations would be undertaken to canvas their views on the Committee’s recommendations. 

Members indicated a preference for the summary of accounts produced by Wychavon District Council and asked that a brief glossary of terms be also included.

RESOLVED – That it is the view of the Committee that the new summary Statement of Accounts be based around that produced by Wychavon District Council, to also include a brief glossary of terms.

AUC.43/06
INDEPENDENT REVIEW OF FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT
Mr Jim Rooney and Mr Jonathan Nulty of the Institute of Public Finance (IPF) Consultancy were in attendance at the meeting.   

Mr Nulty gave a presentation to the Committee on the IPF Review of the Financial Management of the City Council, outlining the background to the review, the approach taken, issues around External Audit, current performance, analysis and comparisons, and their conclusions and recommendations.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive, Ms Mooney, then presented report CE.22/06 attaching the final report of the Institute of Public Finance (IPF) Consultancy commissioned by the Council following the Section 11 recommendation considered by Council on 27 April 2006.

The Senior Management Team had considered the report and made a number of initial observations, details of which were provided.

The report provided evidence that the financial management of the authority met an acceptable standard for a typical district council.  There had clearly been serious issues around process, quality and the relationship with the Audit Commission.  That should not, however, give the authority comfort; the inability of the Council’s financial management arrangements to keep pace with its ambition represented an unacceptable risk to achieving organisational objectives.  Officers were committed to working with Members to ensure that the necessary improvements were delivered.  To that end it was advised that the Director of Corporate Services prepare a Strategy for Improvement as described in the recommendations of the report.

Ms Mooney commented that the report constituted an independent review of financial management and not the Council’s response to the Section 11 recommendation.  She stressed that the focus required to move away from relationship issues with the Audit Commission, towards addressing improvements in the Council’s arrangements for financial management.

Ms Mooney believed that the Action Plan appended to IPF’s report was a good starting point for the authority and the Committee would undertake monitoring thereof, with any outstanding issues being encompassed within the Improvement Plan. 

In conclusion, Ms Mooney said that the City Council was not prepared to accept the standard of a typical District Council and wanted to be an excellent Council.  She looked forward to working with the Committee and the Audit Commission in getting it right.

At the invitation of the Chairman, Mr Heap, District Auditor and Relationship Manager, indicated his agreement with most of the recommendations contained within the report, but not all of the detailed comments.

He did not consider that relationships had been an issue or that there had ever been personality issues.  The most important matter for the Council was to move forward with improvements to its financial management.

A Member referred to adverse coverage of the matter in the Press and questioned what steps would be taken to inform the Press of work being undertaken.

Ms Mooney considered that it would be helpful, following the reconvened meeting of the Committee on 28 September 2006, if a joint Press Release between the Audit Commission and the Council could be issued detailing the body of work undertaken in partnership.

Mr Heap responded that he would take that suggestion on board and come back to Ms Mooney on the matter.

In response to a Member’s question, the Director of Corporate Services advised that the Action Plan could be presented to the Committee at its November 2006 meeting.

The Portfolio Holder for Finance and Performance Management was pleased to hear that improvements were being made around the financial management of the authority.  He also wished to congratulate the Council’s finance staff for the considerable amount of work undertaken in that regard.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Rooney and Mr Nulty for their informative presentation and report, commenting that issues would be addressed via monitoring of the Action Plan.  

The Chairman reiterated the Portfolio Holder’s comments regarding the work undertaken by members of staff, and extended thanks to Mr Heap and Ms Meyer for their work and for the good working relationship which they had developed with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the Independent Review of Financial Management and the Senior Management Team’s observations thereon be noted.

(2) That the Committee’s observations, as detailed above, be conveyed to the Executive. 

(3) That the Committee looked forward to monitoring the Improvement Plan, commencing at its November 2006 meeting.

AUC.44/06
AUDIT COMMISSION - AUDIT AND INSPECTION PLAN 2006/07
There was submitted the Audit Commission’s draft Audit and Inspection Plan 2006/07 which detailed the audit and inspection work proposed to be undertaken during that period.  The plan had been drawn up from a risk‑based approach to audit planning and reflected –

· The Code of Audit Practice;

· Audit and inspection work specified by the Audit Commission for 2006/07;

· Local risks and improvement priorities; and

· Current national risks relevant to local circumstances.

Mr Mark Heap, District Auditor and Relationship Manager, was present at the meeting and outlined the content of the Audit and Inspection Plan for the benefit of the Committee. 

In response to questions, Mr Heap explained the background as regards claims and returns certification, and voluntary improvement work.  The Director of Corporate Services further clarified the current position on the bank reconciliation.

The Chairman commented that the Committee would monitor national and local risks, together with the criteria to inform the auditor’s conclusion on proper arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in the use of resources (Appendix 2 refers) as appropriate.  She would also seek to ensure that all documentation demonstrated value for money throughout the year.

RESOLVED – That the Audit Commission’s draft Audit and Inspection Plan be accepted.

AUC.45/06
INTERNAL AUDIT SERVICES PROGRESS REPORT
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting and took part in discussion on the matter.

The Head of Audit Services presented report FS.42/06 summarising the work carried out by Audit Services since the previous report to Committee on 2 August 2006.

Appended to the report were the final report on the Audit of City Centre Management and Tourism Marketing Systems Review, together with responses in respect of follow‑up reviews undertaken in the areas of Performance Indicators, Grounds Maintenance, Car Parking and Patrol, and CCTV.

There were no issues relevant to the SIC, or further issues which required to be drawn to Members’ attention.

The authority had joined the IPF Audit Benchmarking Club and the Head of Audit Services reported the results of the Benchmarking exercise undertaken.  With the exception of ‘days per auditor’, which was wholly explained by above average sick leave, the Audit Section was providing an above average service, with well qualified staff at considerably below average cost.

The Chairman noted that certain issues had yet to be addressed in respect of Car Parking and Patrol, and CCTV and sought clarification of the position for transparency purposes.

The Director of Community Services apologised to the Committee that such actions had not been recorded.  A great deal of work had been undertaken and progress achieved in a number of areas.  Officers were working with internal audit and an update could be provided to the next meeting of the Committee.

A Member noted that Carlisle Housing Association had withdrawn funding for the CCTV system.

The Director replied that the funding had been for five cameras installed at Raffles.  Carlisle Housing Association no longer considered it appropriate to provide maintenance funding, although they were proactive in provision in other areas of the City.

RESOLVED – (1) That report FS.42/06 be received.

(2) That the Director of Community Services be requested to submit a report to the next meeting of the Committee outlining progress in respect of the issues identified at Car Parking and Patrol, and CCTV.

AUC.46/06
ACTION PLANS - STATEMENT ON INTERNAL CONTROL AND CODE OF CORPORATE GOVERNANCE
The Head of Audit Services presented report FS.41/06 appraising Members of the requirement for the authority to produce Action Plans relating to the Statement on Internal Control and the Code of Corporate Governance.

Action Plans covering those areas were attached at Appendices A and B to the report.

Mr Beckett further reported that CIPFA, in association with the Society of Local Authorities’ Chief Executives (SOLACE) and with the support from key local government organisations, had established a Working Group to update the governance framework ‘Corporate Governance in Local Government: A Keystone for community Governance’.

A draft consultation document was issued in June 2006, the deadline for responses being 11 September 2006.  Members would be appraised of the outcome of the consultation and the effect that the proposed changes would have on the authority in due course.

Members were requested to note the Action Plans and the current position relating to each of the areas identified.  Issues arising from those Action Plans would be fed into the Council’s overall Improvement Plan.

RESOLVED – That the Statement on Internal Control and Code of Corporate Governance Action Plans be noted, together with the current position relative to each of the areas identified.

[The meeting adjourned at 11.25 am]

